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    The primary purposes of our 2020 Annual Meeting are: 

1. To celebrate God’s blessings in 2019 

2. To present the 2020 Budget 
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   2019 Annual Report from the Transitional Pastor 

 
This has not been a typical year for BEPC.  You lost your beloved pastor of almost eight years.  The loss of a pastor under 

any circumstances can be challenging for a congregation; perhaps retirement after a good run is the least traumatic.  It was 

somewhat unexpected, but Feild didn’t “forsake you for another” bigger, higher-paying call; he didn’t leave under a cloud 

of ethical or moral failure.  He didn’t leave you with a big debt; he didn’t leave you divided.  He didn’t die in office, 

either, which could bring another kind of trauma.  Feild did right by you in every regard.  (Running off with a choir 

member could have been a problem under other circumstances, but he and Laura did that right, too!)  One indication that 

he was an excellent pastor is that you haven’t stumbled since he left.  Ministry continues as it should; you continue 

moving forward.  Classes are being taught, children and youth are being nurtured, the sick and grieving are being loved, 

comforters are being sewn, shawls are being knitted, anthems are being sung, bells are being rung, wreaths are being hung 

(and taken down), the needy are being fed, clothed, and kept warm, bulletins are being run, newsletters are being folded 

and mailed.  The Lees-McRae staff and students were fed to show that you appreciate them. You were even 

willing to undertake a Christmas Eve dinner for international ski resort employees at Beech Mountain. (A huge 

tip of the hat to Ed Donnell for picking up the reins before they could hit the ground.) 
 

But what will the future hold?  What will the new pastor be like?  What gifts will he or she bring?  What will be different?  

What will stay the same?  These questions and more are natural and normal.  The Mission Study Task Force has been 

working to find out what your hopes and dreams are for future ministry and what kind of leader you seek to help you do it.  

The process slowed but is now regaining momentum with a report due next month. 
 

You have also had a transition in the Guatemala partnership with Arca de Noe in Barbara Hosbein’s relocation to 

Ecuador.  Her energy and passion for this mission were incredible, her love for the people there genuine, and she 

cultivated that in you.  By God’s grace her enthusiasm has transferred to Kathy Ward, who will need all our prayers and 

support as she grows into the new role. 
 

Since I have been here barely six months, it is a stretch to call this an annual report.  The staff and session have been very 

welcoming and tolerant of me as they learn my quirks and idiosyncrasies.  The congregation has been very supportive and 

encouraging.  It is a continuing pleasure to be a part of such a mission-minded congregation. Deb and I have felt the warm 

embrace of this expression of the Body of Christ from day one and are grateful to be among God’s instruments in helping 

you make the transition to a new chapter of your considerable history.  The Apostle Paul’s assessment of the church in 

Philippi is applicable to you: “I am confident of this, that the one who began a good work among you will bring it to 

completion by the day of Jesus Christ.”  (Phil. 1:6) 

 
 

Peace†, 
 

Deck Guess 

                                             
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



                               
 
                                               Personnel Committee Annual Report 2019 

 

Purpose and Responsibilities: 

• Determine, define and fill new positions for staff as necessary.  Oversee and recommend activities, duties and 

responsibilities for each staff member.  Evaluation of each staff member to be conducted on an annual basis with 

some positions more frequently if deemed individually necessary. 

 

Accomplishments This Year:      

• Conducted evaluations of all staff members using standardized and detailed evaluation forms developed by the 

Personnel Committee. 

• Communicated with employees to gather information on duties and possible clarification of responsibilities 

• Maintained Nursery Caregiver position, along with coverage for other services and special events 

• Maintained Personnel files in the locked fireproof box in the church office 

• In February, employed A.C. Marriott as Children and Youth Coordinator 

• Coordinated a Farewell Lunch honoring Rev Feild and Laura Russell 

• Met with members of hand bell choir and two worship service choirs to determine ways to increase the efficiency 

and quality of the music program 

• In November, created and began monitoring a Student Scholarship Program to enroll four (4) Singers for the 

Choir.  Also, received approval for funding in the 2020 Budget. 

• A December Appreciation Lunch was held at Over Yonder restaurant honoring staff members and their spouses. 

• A December bonus was given to each staff member. 

• In December, a letter was sent to all church members notifying each person of the opportunity to send a Love 

Offering for Rev. Deck Guess.  The offering was collected and given to Rev. Guess in Worship Service on 

December 22. 

 

Goals and Objectives for 2020: 

• Solicit information from the staff to assure their Position Descriptions match the actual duties performed 

• Continue to review and revise Position Descriptions and seek staff to respond as the needs of the church evolve 

• Conduct annual staff evaluations as directed by Session 

• Work with Session on budgetary issues regarding Personnel 

•  Report to Session as needed  

• Continue to refine and assess duties and responsibilities of staff to ensure efficiency and equitable workload 

distribution 

 

Committee Members 

Murry Haber, Susan Carter, Rick Owen, Connie Addison, Amy Jones, and Martha Ennis 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

                                                  

                                                            2019 Clerk’s Annual Report 
 
New Members 

Profession of Faith: (0) 

Reaffirmation of Faith: Daniel Jay Akerblom, 2-10-19; Martha Collier Ennis, 2-10-19; Rick Garrett and Billie Everhart 

Garrett 2-10-19; Patricia (Pat) Huff 4-7-19; Elaine Curtis 4-7-19;Eric Hillestad, 5-19-19; Norman Reid, 5-19-19; Sherry 

Lambert and David Nichols, 6-23-19; Linda Strom, 6-23-19; Sarah Quaye, 6-23-19; (12) 

 

Letter of Transfer: Mary Reeves Wigley and Laddie Tillman Wigley from Pendleton United Methodist Church 4-7-19;  

Martha Williams Misenheimer from First Presbyterian Church of Boone 4-7-19;Kayla Holden Davis from First United 

Methodist Church of Hendersonville 7-14-19; (4) 

 

New Affiliate Members: (0) 

Members Removed from Membership Roll: Martha Garris, 7-18-19 (1) 

Members Placed on the Inactive List: Leslie Carter, Rosemary Gore, Lee Council, Joseph Stapleton, Sam  

Stapleton, and Matthew Wimberly2-21-19(6) 

Removed from Affiliate Roll: Hogan Carringer joined Long Memorial Methodist Church, Roxoboro (1) 

Members Transferred Out: Teresa Taylor 1-17-19; Jane Boyer 1-17-19; Paul and Cynthia Goedhart 5-23-19;  

William (Bill) and Jane Richardson 11-21-19 (6) 

 

Deceased Members: Martha Key 2-16-19; Ruth Piche 3-14-19; Bobby Duke, 4-29-19 (3) 

 

Deceased Affiliate Member: William (Bill) Kennedy 9-3-19 (1) 

Deceased Friends of the Church: Rev. George Rolland Mullinix, 8-2-19; Ellen Parmerter, 10-26-19;  

Glenn Arthur, 10-31-19; Robert (Bob) Powell, 11-21-19 (4) 

Deceased Former Member:  Rebecca (Becky) Franklin, 1-30-19; Marjorie (Marge) Persons, 8-18-19; 

 Carmen Guy, 11-28-19 (3) 

Funeral/Memorial Service:  Martha Key 3-23-19; Ruth Piche 3-24-19; Bobby Duke, 6-1-19;  

Carlyene Lyerly 7-27-19; Rev. George Roland Mullinix, 8-17-19; William Thomas (Bill) Kennedy 9-7-19 (6) 

Births: Isaiah Gordon Causby 7-21-19 (1) 

Children Baptisms: Isaiah Gordon Causby, 7-28-19 (1) 

Adult Baptisms: (0) 

 

Elder Ordinations/Installations: Ordination and Installation for Robert (Bob) Todd, Lyndsay Ennis, and Connie 

Addison on 1-13-19; Installation for Robert (Bob) Blalock on 1-13-19 (4) 

 

Member Weddings: (0) 

Non-Member Weddings: Bailey Stewart and Vance Hostetter, 9-21-19; Claire Hawley Anderson and John Walker 

Kleinschmidt, 10-5-19; Lynn S. Bryant and Charles Andrew Gabriel, 10-12-19 (3) 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Susan Carter, Clerk of Session 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

                      Mission Committee Annual Report 2019 

 

 

Because of a very generous budget, the Mission Committee was able to increase its support for many of our traditional 

missions as well as adding a few new ones.  RAM, Avery County Habitat, Yellow Mountain Enterprises, Feeding Avery 

Families. Scottie, The Hill School, and Time for a Change, to name but a few of our local missions.  Internationally we 

supported the Causby China Mission, the Guatemala project, The building Hope Campaign, and the PCUSA Water 

Purification fund. 

 

Our Mission Discretionary Fund enabled us to respond quickly to several needs.  We provided scholarship assistance to a 

Lees-McRae Student.  Because of rising prices, we provided additional funding to Time for a Change for additional 

diapers and formula. Lastly, because of an unusually harsh and early winter, we gave additional funding to RAM to 

provide money to assist their clients with heating bills. 

 

Submitted by:   

Carol Larson, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

                                    
                               Mission Committee: Rob Clemmer Benevolence Fund Report 2019 

  
One of the many positions Rob Clemmer filled during his years in the church office was to talk with individuals 

requesting assistance from the church, and to then research the validity of the request.  When Rob moved from this area 

funds were given to the assistance fund in his honor, Session chose to use the ongoing name for the mission objective, the 

Rob Clemmer Benevolence Fund.  A committee was recruited to serve on this weekly mission objective with members 

Tony Fortune, E. C. Newman, Carolyn Jones, Donna Dicks, El Wilson, Murry Haber, Rocky Holscher, and Susan Carter.  

Policy and procedures were developed. 
 

Most of the requests to the REBF are for preventing the power disconnect, or for home heating oil. Other situations 

include a newly divorced mother with overdue mortgage, unexpected car repairs, behind in rent payments, dad injured at 

work and has four small children, etc.   When a request comes to the church a form is used to complete the details, and a 

committee member verifies the situation with the power company, landlord, etc.  The committee has responded to 51 

Requests for Assistance, with only a few of the requests coming from repeat individuals.  Records total nearly $9,000.00 

provided to meet the call-in crisis requests. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

                                                           Worship Committee Annual Report 2019 
 

 

Purpose:  To provide meaningful worship experiences for our congregation using new and familiar modalities while 

preserving our reformed tradition.  To work closely with the pastor, volunteers, and sub-committees in providing 

suggestions and oversight of the worship areas in the life of the church in order to help the congregation experience true 

worship. 

 

Accomplishments in 2019: 

• All sub-committees continued to function well:  Communion Set-Up; Flowers; Funeral/Memorial Services; 

Kirkin’ O’ The Tartan; Ushers; Acolytes; Wedding Committee; and Worship Arts Committee, with a new 

“Banner” sub-committee. 

• Worship Arts continues to play an important role in the life of Banner Elk Presbyterian.  See attached. 

• Serving Communion by Intinction was once again approved for winter months (November through April) with the 

exception of the 5:00 p.m. Christmas Eve service at which time communion was served by passing the trays.   

• Ash Wednesday Palm Sunday, Maundy Thursday, Good Friday, and Easter services were held on March 6. April 

18, April 19 and April 21, respectively. 

• Our annual Sunday morning Worship services at 8:30 a.m. were held June through September along with our 

regular 11:00 a.m. services. 

• We were blessed with another year of uplifting music presented by the Choirs under the direction of Diane Rydell.  

See Attached. 

• Kirkin’ O’ the Tartan was held on Sunday, June 30. 

• Punch on the Lawn was enjoyed throughout the summer months. 

• Gratitude and well wishes were given to Rev. Feild and Mrs. Laura Russell as we said goodbye when Rev. Russell 

decided to take early retirement beginning in mid-July.   

• In August we celebrated the arrival of Rev. Deck and Mrs. Deb Guess.  We are delighted to have Rev. Guess as 

our Transitional Minister, and are thankful for his and Deb’s presence.   

• We are most appreciative of our Rev. Dr. Ed Donnell who supplied during part of July and August between the 

leaving of Rev. Russell and the arrival of Rev. Guess.   Also during the year, we were pleased to have Rev. Tom 

Phillips, Rev. Bobbi White, and Rev. Maggie Lauterer fill in. 

• BEPC participated in two community services: Easter and Thanksgiving.   

• We continued our involvement with Mayland Presbyterian Fellowship.  

• Our Hanging of the Greens and Chili and Cornbread Luncheon was held on Saturday, November 30, with church 

wide participation.  (Also, Bob Pullease made and gave us his “annual” wooden Chrismon for which we are most 

appreciative.) 

• Christmas Eve Services were well attended with 301 combined at both services. 

• Choirs – See Attached 

• Wedding Committee – See Attached 

• Worship Arts Committee – See Attached 

 

Goals and Objectives for 2020: 

• Continue to support all sub-committees and involve more of the congregation in committees and sub-

committees. 

• Encourage participation of all persons in worship, i.e. readers, music, etc. 

• Assure that all visitors are made to feel welcome. 

 

Committee Members:  Alisa Ballard, Office Administrator; Susan Blalock; Martha Burns; Bill Ferguson; Martha 

Misenheimer; Diane Rydell; Deka Tate; Jayme Vernon; Debi Tornow, Chairman; and Rev. Decherd Guess  (ex-officio 

member). 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

Debi Tornow 

Chairman 
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BEPC Wedding Committee Annual Report for 2019 
(Sub-Committee of Worship Committee) 

The Wedding Committee serves on an as needed basis and communicates with individuals seeking a church 
wedding location, as well as assisting church members requesting a wedding ceremony. Conducted were three non­
member weddings, with no member wedding requests during 2019. The first wedding couple has a current Lees-McRae 
connection, the second couple met at Lees-McRae in 1966, and the third couple has a Beech Mountain connection. One 
additional couple explored the possibility of a scheduled wedding, but later called and '''decided to choose another option." 
After expenses were ..paid for church cleaning, the remaining $575.00 was transferred to the BEPC Scholarship Fund. 

Wedding Log 
December 31, 2019 

Worship Committee & Session Action: 

Pastor bride groom request date phone email Wed. Com. outcome 2019 Income-
Graham Svendsen Bailey Stewart Vance Hostetter 9/2l/2019 704-651-6035 btstewart4@grnail.com Debi. T approved 3-25-19 $200.00 
Deck Guess Lynn Bryant Andy Gabriel 10/12/2019 843-997-9031 I~[nbusybrnurn@aol.com Sl.Isan Ponna EI 

Susan 
approved7/18/19 
approved 7-28-19 

$100.00 
$600.00Teresa Dunn Claire Anderson J. Kleinschmidt 10/5/2019 704-651-9425 clairean@gmail.com 

~~ 

New Requests in Process 
Jan Robin McCree MoB 10/12/2019 lakeporch@carolina.rr.com wants catholic priest and our pres minister 2-20 
Feb Robin McCree MoB waiting for CathoHc Priest approval process 
Grahamsvensen Brittany Stewart father HD Stewart 9/21/2019 260-3631 stewarth(Ci)lmc.edu toured church with Feild - sent note abt $200.00 fee 
Officiating Pastor - Graham Svendsen, Grace Highlands Presbyterian Church, 8483 US 421, Vilas 28692 '" 
Master in Divinity, 2013 from Westminster Seminary,' California, Youth Pastor, Valle Presbyterian, North Hills, CA Midway Presbyterian, Powder Springs, GA 

3/25/2019 Robin McCree MoB' still interested, waiting for the bride and groom to make some decisions 
4/24/2019 Robin McCree MoB The family has decided to choose "other options" 

7!li!zo19ILyl1nBryant IAndy Gabriel' [10/12/20191843-997-9031 ILMC tennis team, class of 1966, widower age 74 and divorcee age 72, BE connect I 

7/15/2019 Claire Anderson 5-0ct 704·651-9425 30 people, no music or flowers, our church or BRParkway, New Orleans/Beech Mtn 
7/19/2019 Claire Anderson after email discussion with Rev. Guess, we determined to tell, IINo, due to transition time at BEPC" 

Also, it seemed to have the feeling of a wedding chappel need/ one stop wedding. We do not coordinate BR Parkway Weddings 

7/26/2019 Claire Anderson sent pastor name and ordination certificate along with marriage counselor contact info 7-28 notified approved pending $600 fee 
8/5/2019 Claire Anderson Received $600.00 fee· Wedding approved by email vote on 7-28-19 upon the receipt of the wedding fee 

',J 

http:stewarth(Ci)lmc.edu
mailto:lakeporch@carolina.rr.com


 

 

                                                          Worship Arts Ministry 2019 

 
Committee:   Janet Speer (Chair), Ed Donnell, Mae Weed, Reverend Deck Guess, Deb Guess, Barbara Hosbein (until 

December), David Tate, Emily Garrett, Laura Russell (until July) 

 

The committee offered Rev. Guess readings whenever he would like to use them in the service.  

 

                                                          Events/Projects 

 

Mayland Reading (March).  Did readings to accompany the choir at Mayland Fellowship.   

 

Easter (April) 

Put up the cross outside with purple cloth. Changed the cloth to black for Good Friday, then the parishioners covered the 

cross with flowers on Easter morning. 

Performed a drama entitled, “The Sounds of Good Friday.”  

 

Stephen Ministry Sunday (June 16) 

Presented skits on what Stephen Ministry is and is not in Worship Service. 

 

Pentecost (June) 

Hung fabric art on cross.  Along with Comfort Makers, created a pieced banner. 

 

Reading for Worship Service 

Scripture scripted and acted out for Oct. 20’s service. 

 

Thanksgiving 

Fabric Art with children:  Deb Guess created a fabric panel with children and adult helpers.  The panel was displayed as 

Diane played “We gather Together”. 

The children also brought in the parts of the Cornucopia as Diane played.   

 

Christmas 

The youth presented scripture readings, a reading about the comparisons of modern Christmas to the birth of Jesus and lit 

the advent candles.  

The children sang “Lift Up Our Hearts” with the choir. 

The children made noises while the pastor read about a “Noisy Christmas Night”. 

 

Arts Ministry has been “in charge” of the Advent Candle lighting for some time.  The following groups presented 

scriptures, a reading on their organization, tying it to the candle lit, and the lighting: 

Dec. 1:    Barbara Hosbein and Daughter on Guatemala and a farewell 

                                          Dec. 8:    Hand Bells 

                Dec. 15:  Comfort Makers 

                                          Dec. 22:  Prayer Shawls 

                                          Dec. 24:  Youth 

 

Pending: We have procured the funds and have the Raleigh Ringers on our agenda.  They will do a workshop on August 

29, 2020, with a performance at 7:00 p.m. 

       

Submitted by: 

 Janet Speer, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

                      Music Ministry Annual Report 2019  
 

We continue to have 2 vocal and a handbell choir in 2019; the mixed choir, which sings each Sunday during the 11am 

worship service; the men's choir at the seasonal 8:30 am worship, and the handbell choir, which plays several times a year 

at 11am worship. While each is unique in people, there are a few who participate in 2 of the choirs. 

 

The mixed choir lost several members this year due to moves, retirement and health concerns but we have added several 

and a new scholarship program to include Lees McRae students when school is in session was begun.  We also purchased 

new "Sunday" folders for the choir so they all match.  For the third year the mixed choir sang with the "Holy Cross" choir 

in late May as the first part of their Summer Concert Series held at St. John's Chapel, which was an enjoyable venture. 

 

The men's choir is smaller than in previous years mainly due to health issues of the men (or family members) but the 

group is very enthusiastic and loyal.   

 

Handbells also has several who have had health concerns, but we also have members from other churches participating in 

the group.  We are continually striving to improve and look forward to a workshop in late August by the Raleigh Ringers, 

who will perform at Lees McRae. We were able to contribute to the cost of the workshop by the Raleigh Ringers through 

the generosity of those who contribute to a "music committed fund" each year.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                           Membership/Outreach Committee Annual Report 2019 

The Membership/Outreach goals were to assist to increase the church membership and to provide outreach activities to the 

church community.  Members of this committee are Luana Anderson, Bob Blalock, Debbie Hagna, Don Hilsmier, Jan 

miller, Pam Murtland and El Wilson. 

 

The following activities were provided by the listed committee members with full participation. 

 

*Coffee mugs filled with various pamphlets containing information about our church are available and are offered to 

visitors every Sunday. 

*Every new member is provided with a packet of information about our church.  This includes a copy of The Sacred 

Flame by Margaret Tufts Neal. 

*Every Sunday a member of our committee collects the Friendship Registers.  We then contact by email each visitor who 

may be interested in joining our church. 

*Our committee hosts a yearly Soup and Salad Luncheon for the staff and faculty of Lees-McRae College. 

*This committee assists with providing lunch for the Inquirers Class which is conducted by our pastor. 

 

Submitted by: 

 Bob Blalock 

 

                             

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

                                            Communications Committee Annual Report 2019 

The Communications Committee serves to connect and inform our congregation and church friends about our ministries 

and activities. 

Members:  Mae Weed, Chair, Donna Dicks, Ann Swinkola, Larry Zimmer, Chris Zimmer, Tony and Claire Fortune, 

Susan Blalock 

Website:  Larry Zimmer is our webmaster for the church website.  The site seeks to provide timely information on the 

church’s activities and mission programs, a calendar of events, and photos of past activities.  Recordings of the weekly 

worship service are available on-line.  If you find incorrect or outdated information, please notify Larry Zimmer or Mae 

Weed with the needed updates. 

Newsletter:  The monthly newsletter, “Press-byterians”, continues to inform all of our church members and friends, year-

round and seasonal.  It includes regular columns such as From the Pastor, Church Happenings, Meet Our New 

Members, etc. as well as special articles on church events, mission projects, and activities including photos.  Church 

committees and members are encouraged to submit articles for inclusion in the newsletter.  The deadline for submitting 

articles is the 20st of each month. 

Thanks to Chris Zimmer who organizes the volunteers who come in monthly to fold the newsletters and prepare them for 

mailing.  Those volunteers include: Luana Anderson, Alice Johnson, Jan Miller, Pat Polderman, Connie Addison, Susan 

Blalock, Claire and Tony Fortune, Martha Misenheimer, Elaine Curtis, Joy Rimel and Suzie Fisk. 

Phone and E-mail Tree:  The phone tree and mass e-mails are used to inform the congregation of timely information.  

Please notify the church office if your phone number or e-mail changes. 

Bulletin Boards and Display Areas:  The committee continues to make an effort to offer attractive displays of interest 

and information to publicize events in these spaces.  Suggestions are welcome. 

Press Releases:  Local newspapers were notified of special church events that might have interest to the general public. 

Pictorial Directory:  The directory is updated on an ongoing basis and is now printed in-house.  Hard copies are available 

in the church office. The directory is also available on the website (www.bannerelkpresbyterian.org).  Thank you to 

Donna Dicks for taking photos of new members. If your contact information changes, please notify the church office so 

our listings can be updated. 

Submitted by: 

Mae Weed, Chairman 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.bannerelkpresbyterian.org/


 

 

 

 

                                   Congregational Care Committee Annual Report 2019    
 

Congregational Care Committee Purpose: To serve the body of Christ by offering encouragement, 

support, and prayer to those in need, and to celebrate the lives and milestones of our church family.   
 

The Congregational Care committee is comprised of several sub‐committees: 

1. Prayer Team Ministry – comprised of 8 members who pray for members of BEPC for 1 week of  

during the year. This team maintains the Prayer Room, which is set aside for prayer,  

meditation, and reflection with devotional materials available.   
2. Shepherd Program – encourages, nurtures, and supports our church family through visits, cards,  

phone calls, and occasional meals.     

3. Meal Train –provides a steady supply of meals for a specific amount of time to church members 

in need of more intensive care and support during difficult times.     

4.   Stephen Ministry (operates independently from the committee and provides its own report)   
 

The Congregational Care Committee also offers supplies such as cookies and drinks for funeral  

receptions held at the church. This committee will set up and break down tables and chairs and clean 

kitchen and fellowship hall folllowing these receptions as well.   
 

In 2019, we provided receptions for the following funeral services: Bobby Duke, Rolland Mullinix, Bill Kennedy, 

 and Carlyne Lyerly.   
 

The committee also hosted a reception to welcome the new interim pastor.  The committee hosted a reception  

for long time member, Barbara Hosbein, in honor of her mission work with our sister church, Arca de Noe.   

Looking forward to activities in 2020, the committee would like to continue to encourage members  

to participate in the Shepherd Program. We would also like to encourage participation in the Prayer Team.      
 

Submitted by:  

Lyndsay Ennis, Chairman 

 

                    

 

 

 

                

 

 

                                             Prayer Shawl Ministry Annual Report 2019 
 

Prayer Shawl Ministry met twice a month. Thirty-two of the prayer shawls were given out to church members, family,  

friends and community members who had need.  Expenses in budget were used for postage and gift wrapping of shawls. 

Yarn this past year was donated.  The group consists of 12 church members. 

 

Submitted by:  

Chris Zimmer 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

                                                        Comfort Makers 2019 Report  
 

Comfort makers made 33 blankets in 2019 and continued to dedicate the blankets to members in our church.  A story is 

written about the person for the newsletter, then the blanket is hung in the lobby for a month, then given to a good cause.  

For Pentecost, the Comfort Makers created a pieced banner to be displayed in the sanctuary.  

To assist with worship, Comfort Makers made worship bags for the children. 

Comfort Makers who served in 2019 

Alice Johnson 

Debi Tornow 

Luana Anderson 

Jean Eells (until she moved) 

Diane Earwood 

Erika Deal 

Janet Speer 

Joy Rimel 

Mae Weed 

Martha Burns 

Lu Ann Guignard 

Melba Waddell 

 

Dedications: 

January:  Peter and Ellen Stapleton 

February:  Ed and Cathy Donnel 

March:  Lindsay and Jimmy Ennis 

April:  Nancy and Rick Owen 

May:  Ruth Pinche 

June:  Jerry and Ann Shinn 

July:  Richard and Joan Rhyne 

August: Jan and Phil Craig 

September: Budd and Sylvia Hann 

October:  Dan Akerbolm 

November:  Bob and Susan Blaylock 

December:  AC and Don Marriot 

 

Quilt given to Carolyn West 

 

Lap quilts given to: 

 Carol Arthur 

 Glenn Arthur - Christmas 

 EC Newman – Christmas 

 Susan Kirkman – Christmas 

 Larry Kennedy – Christmas      

 Margaret Trivette - Christmas 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



                                                Walking with Shadows Annual report 2019 
 

Walking in Shadows is designed to support the caregiver (or person affected) who deals with persons with mental illness.  

They continue to meet on the second Monday of each month with attendance of one to six people.  The sessions are 

designed to help caregivers and friends of those with Depression, Anxiety and Bi-Polar Disorders and is entitled Walking 

with Shadows. Brant Piper, leader of the group, is a professional Christian counselor.  Brant moved away from our area, 

but we continued sessions with SKYPE until November.  At that time, the Stephen Ministry team offered one of their 

ministers to continue facilitating the program.  The participants agreed to this and have met twice with a Stephen Minister.  

Some participants are “regulars” but we also have drop-ins who come for one or two times for help.  Online sources are 

also available.   

        

Submitted by: 

 Janet Speer, Facilitator 

          

                                                    Stephen Ministry Annual Report 2019 

 

The best way to present this report is by dates of events. 

November 2018:  Catherine Upchurch and Janet Speer meet with Rev. Russell about the possibility of starting a 

Stephen Ministry.  He was enthusiastic and asked the Session for approval and the moneys to send Janet and 

Catherine to Orlando for Training.  This was approved.  

January 11-19 – Catherine and Janet attend training in Orlando and become certified Stephen Ministry Leaders. 

February 7 – Catherine and Janet meet with Rev. Russell and Murry Haber (already a Stephen Minister) to 

discuss a timeline for implementation of the program. 

March – July – Notices consistently placed in bulletins, newsletters educating the congregation about Stephen 

Ministry and asking for potential candidates to be Stephen Ministers.  

June 16:  Arts Ministry Team performs two skits on what Stephen Ministry is/is not. 

August-Sept 1 – Interviews for potential Stephen Ministers 

Sept 15 – Oct. 20 Candidates are selected, and 50 hours of training commences.  Members of the church helped 

with lunches/dinners so the candidates and teachers could continue the long hours of training 

 Teachers: Stephen Ministry Leaders:  Murry Haber, Janet Speer, Catherine Upchurch 

 Candidates:  Sherry Lambert, Joy Rimel, Pat Anderson, Peter Stapleton 

December 8 – Stephen Ministers commissioned:  Catherine Upchurch, Janet Speer, Sherry Lambert, Peter 

Stapleton, Pat Anderson, Joy Rimel.  Murry Haber, Stephen Minister, officiated with Rev. Guess.  Standing 

with the newly commissioned was Don Hilsmier, Stephen Minister. 

January 2020 – Stephen Ministers are prepared to serve. 

 

 

                                       Christian Education Committee Annual Report 2019 
 

The CE Committee has maintained and extended programs for the congregation this year. The education programs that 

have continued this year include:  The Faith Seekers class for adults on Sunday morning, a class for Junior High and 

Senior High students on Sunday morning(now twice a month), a class for children ages 3-7 on Sunday mornings.   
 

Youth activities:  monthly activities for Jr. High and High School youth (this slowed down for a while the last half of the 

year after the leader graduated from Lees-McRae).  Monthly activities included Bible Study for younger youth on Sunday 

afternoons, a week at Montreat Youth Conference.  We also provided scholarships for students who wished to go to other 

camps.  We had a Vacation Bible School for children ages 4-12. 

We had a Lenten Series on Wednesdays at Midday and the Family Church Retreat in the fall at Holston Campground.   

Women’s studies were held on Thursday afternoons (3 nine-week sessions). A workshop for parents on Worshiping with 

children was sponsored by the Christian Education Committee.     
 

The church hired AC Marriott part time to coordinate youth and children’s activities.  
 

Submitted by: 

Steve Bender 



                                     

Faith Seekers Annual Report 2019 

 
Faith Seekers is an Adult Christian Education class that addresses many different topics - some Bible studies, some 

Christian books, special topics of social and Christian interest and the like.  The group also takes up an offering each week 

and sends money to special causes.  Below are the studies for 2019: 

 

Jan. 6 Yancy’s Vanishing Grace “We’ve Got 

Problems” 

  Janet  

January 13 Cancelled snow   Janet  

Jan 20 Cancelled; snow   Janet  

Jan. 27 pgs. 1-47 Vanishing Grace   Janet  

FEB 3 Section Two Vanishing Grace   Janet  

10 

Brunch 

    

FEB 17 

Finish first session 

  Janet  

Feb. 24 

Begin Session on Grace Dispensers. Video:  

Who are the Grace Dispensers UP TO Pilgrims 

  Janet  

Mar 3 

Continue Grace Dispensers 

  Janet  

MAR 10 brunch Handbells     

Mar17 Is its good news with video.  Read first 

chapter 

  Janet  

Mar 24 Is its good news continued. Read next 

two chapters Janet Video on Stephen min 

  Janet  

Mar 31 Faith and Culture (video Holy 

Subversives) Janet:   

  Janet  

April 7 Cathy    Cathy  

April 14 Brunch     

April 21 Easter no class     

April 28 Steve; Bible study - yes, we’re keeping 

this one 

  Steve  

May 5 Steve; Bible Study – yes, we’re keeping 

this one 

  Steve  

May 12 Brunch     

May 19 White supremacy and Christianity 

Reparations When do we do Stephen Ministry 

“A peculiar institution” about how we thought 

that slavery was ok.  Diaries and letters 

  Pat 

Anderson 

 

May 26 Above continues    Pat  

June 2 Jesse Stewardship of the earth   Jesse Pope  

June 9 Brunch Stephen Ministry power point at 

lunch 

    

June 16 Continue series with Jesse; Janet and 

Kathy do a brief presentation on Stephen 

Ministry 

  Jesse Pope  

June 23 Teaching in China   Gordon and 

Hui Causby 

 

June 30 Cold Case for Christ series with Martha 

Williams 

  Martha  

July 7 The Legacy of Edgar Tufts Janet   Janet  

July 14 continue with Martha Williams series   Martha  

July 21 Martha   Martha  



July 28 Martha   Martha  

Aug 4 Martha   Martha  

Aug. 11 brunch      

Aug 18 Martha      

Aug. 25 continue with Martha   Martha  

Sept 1 Continue with Martha   Martha  

Sept 8 Continue with Martha   Martha  

Sept 15:  Steve on Prayer   Steve  

Sept 22:  Steve TBD   Steve  

Sept 29:  Walk as Jesus Walked Vander Laan   Janet Session I 

Oct. 6: Continue   Donna Session II 

Oct. 13:  Brunch     

Oct. 20:  Continue   Janet Session III 

Oct. 27:  Continue   Janet Session IV 

Nov. 3   Donna Session v 

Nov. 10 Brunch     

Nov. 17 Stephen Ministry now what:  How we 

can use their information in our relationships 

  Catherine 

and Janet 

 

Nov. 24  Janet and Donna Marco   

http://fourholygospels.makotofujimura.com 

  Janet and 

Donna? 
 

Dec. 1 Leading up to Christmas How Christians 

Celebrate around the world 

  Janet  

Dec. 8 Brunch- History and information on 

Advent wreath 

    

Dec.  15 Leading up to Christmas Origins of 

Christmas Tree and St. Nick 

  Janet  

Dec. 22 Leading up to Christmas Reflections on 

childhood Christmases and how we can get that 

feeling back 

  Janet  

Dec. 29 Approaching the new year   Janet  

 

 

                                                      

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://fourholygospels.makotofujimura.com/


 

                                                             Preschool Annual Report 2019 

 
The Preschool operates with a Board consisting of the Preschool Director, Pastor, with church, community, and parent 

members following a Session approved Policies and Procedures Manual.  In August, the Board added a Church Finance 

Officer position. The program serves children ages 2-5, operates 91/2 months following an August-June school year 

calendar, Monday-Thursday, 9:00am-1:00pm. 
  

In January, the middle of the Preschool year, 28 students were enrolled.  Staff employed were A.C. Marriott, Director/3's 

Lead Teacher, Teacher; Tiffany Ledford, Assistant Director/2’s Lead Teacher; Kerri Ledford, 4’s Lead Teacher; Lucy 

Corning, 3’s Teaching Assistant; Marti Dodd, 2’s Teaching Assistant.  In August, the beginning of the Preschool year, 24 

students were enrolled staffed by AC Marriott, Director/3's Lead Teacher, Teachers; Martie Dodd, 2’s Teacher; Britt 

Ammann, 2’s Teacher Kerri Ledford, 4’s Lead Teacher; Lucy Corning, 3’s Teaching Assistant. 

The year ended with a continuing Staff and 26 students enrolled for January. 
  

The children have Chapel scheduled every Thursday, a visiting Story Reader twice a month, dance/drama class twice a 

month and special music program twice a month. Fundraising events included Puppets, Pancakes, and Pajamas Family 

Book Fair, Movie Night, Parent’s Night Out, Friday school and Woolly Worm Parking, hot chocolate stand and 

Lemonade stand. The SonShine Playground has provided active joyful outdoor play each day the weather permits.  

Letterland literacy and STEAM inspired curriculum is implemented for the three classrooms.  Also, the 4-year old class 

visits “Letterland at Tweetsie Railroad” once each year. As a group the children participate in 11:00am Worship by 

singing in in May and December.  The Summer Camp weeks are reported to be joyful theme based learning experiences, 

and the Camp is meeting a need for quality summer preschool child care. 
  

The evacuation plan continues with documented Fire Drills, with the November 2019 drill completed in 2 minutes and 30 

seconds.  Preschool Staff members participated in a Blue Ridge Partnership for Children sponsored CPR/First Aid training 

and are encouraged to take training classes online and attend any BRPC sponsored in house trainings.  
  

Three teachers attended the Georgia Early Childhood Conference with very positive feedback regarding the quality of the 

workshops offered. (Katie Fletcher was formerly President of the Georgia Preschool Association) 
  

The Board developed and received gifts for the three classrooms from The Giving Tree.  Contact A.C. Marriott to arrange 

a time to come see how these are being enjoyed by the children.  Thank you to the generous contributors. 
  

The Wedding Committee Fund transferred $675.00 to the Preschool Scholarship Fund.  The Board approved 7 

Scholarship for January-June and 6 Scholarships for August-December. 

 

Submitted by:  

AC Marriott and Susan Carter for Cathy Richmond 

 

 

                                                Permanent Funds Ministry Annual Report 2019 
 

The Permanent Funds Ministry of the Banner Elk Presbyterian Church met on a regular basis in 2019.  PFM highlights 

included the Wills Emphasis Sunday, growth of fund market value approaching $130,000, updating and editing policy 

documents and the addition of fresh faces to the leadership team.  The annual report to session was on January 16, 2019.  

 

                                                        Permanent Fund Ministry 2020 Objectives 

 

1)  Sponsor educational events:  seminar on estate planning, Wills Emphasis Sunday, and Minute for Mission. 

2)  Succession plan for PFM leadership. 

3)  Improve awareness of PFM:  reports to session, newsletter articles, revise brochure. 

4)  Marketing efforts to increase involvement of church members in PFM events.  

5)  Increase “total fund values” to $200,000. 

 

Submitted by:  

Jim Swinkola, Chairman 

 



 

                                                      Building & Grounds Annual Report 2019 
 

2019 has been a good year for the church with several significant improvements to the church.  During the summer we 

finished refurbishing the last of the stained glass windows.  

 

In November and December we replaced one of the 7 heating systems after it quit working; during the replacement, 

modifications to the system were made that should make it even more efficient.   

 

Finally, during the Christmas recess for the preschool, we painted all the classrooms, bathrooms, kitchen and fellowship 

hall.  Thankfully, funds were available for all these improvements.   

 

For those who made special contributions toward the stained glass, we thank you for helping us have funds for the other 

projects!  And as always, a big thank you to our Clerk of the Works, Larry Zimmer, who made it all happen. 

 

Submitted by:  

Bob Todd, Chairman 

 

                                            Buildings & Grounds Projects - Completed 2019 

 

Ongoing  

Replace Light bulbs and ballasts as needed 

 

Jan - Dec, 2019 

Refurbish remaining Stained Glass Windows.  All Windows Have Been Refurbished. 

Paint preschool classrooms, hallways and related areas.  Include Fellowship Hall. 

Replace 2nd Floor Furnace and Upgrade Damper 

Create storage space for church banners in 2nd Floor Classroom 

Repair Ductwork in Margaret Tate Parlor and Faith Seeker Classroom 

Hang Bulletin Board in 2nd Floor Classroom 

Repair Vacuum Cleaners 

Install Hearing Loop Signs 

Replace Damaged Wheel Stops 

Repair Top Warmer in Kitchen 

Clean Ice Maker 

Repair Broken Sign Spotlights 

Install Ice Scoop Holders in Kitchen 

Repair Gas Leak on Center Burner on Range in Kitchen 

Replace Defective Media Monitor 

Repair Broken Cover for Baptismal Font 

Repair Torn Window Screen in Classroom 

Clean Carpets on 1st Floor (except sanctuary) 

Replace Toilet Seats in Fellowship Hall Restrooms 

Replace Flapper Valve and Fill Valve on 2nd Fl Ladies Toilet 

Restain Choir Door Steps and Deck 

Capture / Remove Ground Hog from Front of Church and Repair Damaged Area, 

Replace Damaged TV in Margaret Tate Parlor and Hang on Wall  

Rest "Stay off the hill" Sign in Parking Lot. 

Repair Stephen Ministry Door so that It Latches Properly, Install Locking File Cabinet 
 

 

 

 

 



 


